
September 26, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit my proposed budget for 2012/2013 and accompanying legislation. This budget reflects our success in reforming King County’s finances and puts us on a path toward sustainability.  The budget is aligned with the King County Strategic Plan (KCSP) and reflects the eight goals we have established to guide “what” we do and “how” we do it.  The budget totals $5.3 billion overall with $648.1 million for the General Fund.   
I am very pleased that this budget sustains all current services in many of our funds, including the General Fund.  It includes investments that will help us improve efficiency and customer service in the future.  It also has one-time funds for some important initiatives, including support for our human service providers and efforts to ensure that the 737 MAX aircraft is built in King County.  Finally, the budget begins the process of rebuilding some of our reserves, including an increase in the projected 2012 year-end General Fund balance from 6 percent to 6.5 percent.

This budget reflects challenging economic times.  The economy of our county is recovering, but only slowly, and many of our residents remain out of work.  Sales tax revenues are projected to grow, but not at the rates we experienced in the middle of the last decade.  The nation’s economy is precarious and some fear another recession is looming.  To protect against this, the proposed budget sets aside reserves in the General Fund and the Public Transportation (Transit) Fund to guard against a downturn in sales tax revenues.

This budget that preserves services reflects our success in finding efficiencies and reducing the growth rate in county costs.  Much of this is due to our partnerships with employees and their labor unions.  Working together, we have agreed to more sustainable cost-of-living increases.  Even more remarkably, we have significantly reduced the growth in health care 
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costs by helping our employees become healthier and by creating economic incentives to use health services more wisely.
Not all of the County’s funds are in good financial condition.  Transit services are maintained in this budget because of the County Council’s action to approve the congestion reduction charge authorized by the Legislature.  However, this is only a two-year reprieve, and we need to continue to work with state officials to find a permanent funding source for transit.

Funding for our Roads Services Division is no longer adequate to maintain roads as we have in the past.  The combination of annexations, declining property values in the unincorporated areas, lower gasoline tax revenues, and higher materials costs have led to significant reductions in staffing and programs in Roads.  We will now have to prioritize services for our roads, focusing on preserving high quality main roads and allowing less-used roads to deteriorate.

The proposed budgets for the departments of Public Health and Community and Human Services reflect the reductions in funding from state and federal sources that occurred earlier this year.  However, further cuts are looming because of the state’s recently announced $1.4 billion budget gap.  It appears that the Legislature will not meet until late this year to revise the budget, so we cannot anticipate how these critical human and public health services will be affected.  We know that the County no longer has the financial capacity to offset state funding cuts.

While this budget reflects our success in finding efficiencies and maintaining services, we cannot stop there.  This is an effort that must occur every year and in every agency.  I look forward to working with the County Council and our separately-elected officials in these efforts.

The Transmittal Package
In addition to the 2012 Executive Proposed Budget Ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components and reports that have been incorporated in the 2012 Executive Proposed Budget transmittal package.

Fees Ordinances

Part of being fiscally prudent is to raise fees and charges only when necessary and only when improvements in the efficiency of operations cannot be improved to obviate the need for increased fees.  While the 2012 budget holds most fees and charges for services steady, certain fees and charges do need to be raised to generate the resources needed to continue to operate county programs.  
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Included in the 2012 Executive Proposed Budget is the following ordinances for fee increases.  
Department of Development and Environmental Services – This transmittal package includes an ordinance that will increase permit fees for the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES).  Most of the proposed fee changes convert hourly charges to fixed fee amounts.  The conversion is based on upon the standard, expected staff hours required for each service for which a fee is assessed, and the DDES cost of service per hour is not planned to increase from 2011 to 2012.  Some changes are proposed for current fixed fee amounts, but most of these changes reflect re-definition of service bundles, e.g. combining or disaggregating existing fee amounts to make them simpler to administer correctly.  A handful of proposed changes to fixed fees reflect small true-ups to the expected number of staff hours required by the service.  Some such fees are lowered, some increased.  The total impact on DDES revenues would be de minimus.  No net fiscal impact of changes to fees charged by the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) and the Department of Transportation (DOT) per Title 27 is expected.
Additional Ordinances

Tax Ordinance - Included in this transmittal package is the tax ordinance necessary to collect the revenue that supports the proposed budget.  The Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB) staff will be working with Council staff in the coming weeks to ensure final numbers are included in the ordinance once we have that information from the Office of the Assessor.

Parks CIP Management - In 2012, the Parks Division plans to make changes to its capital project delivery to better align with the Service Excellence goal of the KCSP, to “Establish a culture of customer service and deliver services that are responsive to community needs.” The project managers that have been employed in the Facilities Management Division (FMD) will be moved to the Parks Division to streamline project coordination and increase responsiveness to stakeholders throughout all project phases. By moving the project managers, the division that is held accountable for the maintenance of capital facilities will also responsible for project management and development.  One of the attached ordinances moves the responsibility for the implementation and oversight of the Parks capital improvement program from FMD to the Parks Division.  The ordinance also shifts fund management responsibility of two Parks CIP funds (3160 and 3490) from FMD to Parks. 

Electronic payments
Electronic payments - Some King County agencies offer an electronic payment option when collecting payments for services.  These transactions may involve some transactions fees.  
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The King County administrative Policies and Procedures- Accepting Electronic Payments FIN 8-5 (AEP), effective November 7, 2005 includes the following provision:  Section 6.5.1 “As part of the annual budget request, the executive will provide the council with a list of all agencies offering electronic payment option.  For those agencies absorbing fees, either the actual or budgeted costs of transaction fees must be shown, as applicable, for the previous fiscal year, the present budget year and the upcoming budget year.”
In accordance with AEP FIN 8-5 and KCC 4.100.040 a report providing a list of agencies offering electronic payment options and transaction costs for 2010, 2011 and for the Proposed 2012 budget is submitted.
Public Health eCommerce - The Department of Public Heath – Seattle-King County is proposing to absorb some electronic commerce costs from its online transaction fees for food inspections, special event permits and other related fees, in order to encourage greater use of the online portal.  The $1.49 per e-check transaction and $6.99 per credit/debit card transaction costs will be absorbed through some increases in base fees.  In addition, the anticipated increased use of the portal is expected to produce costs savings equal to or greater than the per transaction fees due to more efficient use of administrative staff time in processing these transactions.

Other

Third Omnibus Supplemental Ordinance - Also included is a list of supplemental requests and corrections for the 3rd Omnibus Supplemental Ordinance.  The supplemental ordinance package is scheduled for transmittal on October 14, 2012.  The purpose for this transmitted list is to inform Council of the ordinance content in conjunction with the 2012 Proposed Budget. 
Technology Business Plan - As required by King County Code 2.16.0757, I am submitting the 2012 Proposed Technology Business Plan.  This provides the County Council with the appropriate details and context for your review of the proposed budget as it relates to information technology projects. 
Sent under separate cover, but transmitted at the same time as the budget are the following:

Stand Alone North Lot Sale Supplemental Ordinance - Enclosed with the Proposed 2012 Budget is a standalone proposed ordinance, fiscal notes, attachments and transmittal letter regarding the disposition of the Kingdome North Lot sale proceeds.  The sale will yield approximately $10 million of one-time revenue.  The proposed expenditures include technology investments, funding for Seola Gardens and Casa Latina, expenditures related to the Youth Services Center, administrative expenses and a transfer to the Cultural Development Authority (4Culture). 
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Aerospace Supplemental – This supplemental provides funding for economic development to support and maintain a vibrant aerospace industry in the County, now and in the future.  The program consists of two studies.  The first study will analyze the state’s global aerospace competiveness and recommend action to ensure Boeing’s current and future 737 airplanes are manufactured in Washington State.  The second study will recommend collective actions the County, cities, and economic development and workforce development organizations must take to support and maintain a vibrant aerospace industry now and into the future.

DNRP-Surface Water Management (SWM) Fee Discount Rates for Non-Residential Parcels – Proviso Report – Attached is a report responding to a proviso in the adopted 2011 King County budget ordinance regarding SWM fee adjustments for non-residential parcels that are served by one or more flow control or water quality treatment facilities, or that can be demonstrated to provide flow control or water quality treatment of surface and storm water.  
Transit Fund Management Policies - Attached is legislation that would adopt fund management policies for the Public Transportation Funds.  Transit’s overall financial goal is to provide sustainable services to the public while preserving the financial health of the enterprise.  Transit’s fund management policies aid in reaching this goal and provide guidance in producing Transit’s financial plans and forecasts. 

Road Services Division (RSD) Tiered Service Level Criteria - Attached is legislation concerning proposed criteria for designating tiered service levels on unincorporated King County roads and bridges.  The enclosed motion is focused on objective criteria for the ranking of each of the 1,500-plus miles of unincorporated King County roadway into one of five service level tiers.  The proposed budget for the RSD is built around the implementation of a tiered system of prioritizing maintenance, storm response, and snow removal, as well as preservation activities in the capital program.  

Road Services Division (RSD) Financial Policies - Attached is legislation that would approve financial policies for the RSD.  With declining revenues and aging infrastructure, it is critical that RSD be able to maintain vital infrastructure in a financially sustainable way.  These new financial policies aid in reaching this goal and provide guidance in producing RSD’s financial plans and forecasts.

Title 4 CIP Phase revisions - The delivery of the proposed $832 million capital project budget will be improved as the Executive’s initiative to streamline processes is fully implemented.  This effort is linked to the Strategic Plan focus on service excellence, financial stewardship and development of a quality work force.  For example, performance reporting for projects will be available on the King County web-site to show project status as compared to the baseline schedule and cost.  The Road Services Division is moving to “tiered” levels of service prioritization to maximize use of limited financial resources.  Standardized 
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procedures manual content will increase efficiency and improve project delivery.  In 2012, the second phase of process improvements will include capital budget system implementation, adoption of King County legislation to increase accountability, and an assessment of project management system adequacy.
Print Shop Proviso Report - In response to a 2011 Budget proviso, Ordinance 16984, Section 112, P4, a report addressing the long-term fiscal viability of the County Print Shop is transmitted.  The report contains recommended business strategies for County printing operations.
Non-Represented Employee COLA Ordinance - An ordinance to authorize a cost of living adjustment (COLA) for non-represented County positions for regular, term limited and temporary employees.  The ordinance authorizes a 1.63 percent COLA which is equivalent to the adjustment granted in many County labor agreements for 2012.
Fund Closure Ordinance – Also enclosed for the Council’s review and approval is a comprehensive fund closure ordinance.  Consistent with past practices and auditor recommendations, funds are closed as their original purpose is satisfied.  This fund ordinance is particularly important because it will simplify the transition to the new accounting system in 2010. Many of the funds proposed for closure contain proceeds from prior bond issuances.  To ensure compliance with the terms and conditions of the bond sales, the remaining fund balances will be transferred to funds that contain projects of similar scope.  

Public Health Donation Solicitation Ordinance -This legislation creates a new sub-fund within the Public Health fund to deposit donations for public health use in any of its various programs.  In addition, the legislation gives authority to various Public Health staff and Department of Executive Services staff to solicit donations on behalf of Public Health.
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I certify that funds are available. If you have any questions, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Management and Budget, at 263-9727.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Cindy Domingo, Acting Chief of Staff



  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Separately Elected Officials


Department Directors


Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
